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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). The Council's Committee on Policy shall come to order. This is the
25 th of January 2011. This morning we have Vice-Chair, Mr. Carroll; Ms. Baisa; Ms. Cochran;
Mr. Couch; Mr. Mateo; Mr. Victorino; Mr. White; and Mr. Pontanilla. All Members present.
Members, since we are going to take this things in a slightly different order from normal
proceedings, I'm going to entertain a motion to, for waive the...motion to waive the Rules of the
Council. Mr. Pontanilla?
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. On your behalf, I move to waive the
Rules of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla seconded by Mr. Victorino to waive the
Rules of the Council. Any discussion? All in favor of the motion please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say no. Motion is carried with nine ayes.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, before us, we have the task of confirmation hearings regarding the
Prosecuting Attorney as well as the Corporation Counsel. This morning, the Chair will invite
Mayor Arakawa to say a few words to you, the Members of the Committee, regarding the
nominations. Mayor Arakawa? You can speak wherever you wish, Mayor.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Oh, I'll use the podium.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Just so everybody understands, I'm going to be giving you written testimony of
what I'm reading, so I'm reading it so that I get it right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(Chuckles). . .
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Okay. Committee Chair Hokama, Honorable Members of the Policy
Committee, good morning and thank you for allowing me to testify at this meeting of the Policy
Committee. It's an honor to be here. I will be testifying on Policy 15 and POL-14 relating to our
nomination of Mr. J.D. Kim, John Kim for Prosecuting Attorney and Mr. Pat Wong for
Corporation Counsel. But before making specific comments about J.D. and Pat, I'd like to share
with you about one of the first changes we made coming into this new term. This was our hiring
process. The vetting process that we implemented for all our appointed positions was this: first,
we accepted applications from anyone and everyone. Second, we also set up a hiring committee
made up of individuals from the community. This committee accepted and reviewed all
applications and conducted interviews. Third, in the interviews, one of the key questions was
what changes, if any, can they make to their positions and departments to make Maui County a
better place? If I may, I'll let you ask J.D. and Pat what changes they are and will be making.
Four, they then made their recommendations to me. So we went through this process. It was our
hiring committee that sent me, sent me the names of Mr. Kim for Prosecutor and Mr. Wong for
Corporation Counsel with the highest recommendations. Chairman Hokama and Committee
Members, with regards to POL-15, I'd like to briefly share why I agree with hiring...with the
hiring committee about nominating J.D. Kim for Prosecuting Attorney. As you know, J.D. has
approximately 17 years of experience as Deputy Prosecuting Attorney including extensive trial
experience. He has also served as a Deputy Corporation Counsel for approximately seven years.
I've known J.D. for many years, and everyone that I've talked to knows J.D. for having a
reputation of intelligence, fairness, and integrity. J.D. along with his First Deputy Robert Rivera
not only have tremendous experience with handling criminal cases, but I am confident that they
will reenergize the Office of the Prosecuting Attorneys [sic] and establish a cooperative working
relationship with other agencies to help protect the residents of Maui County. I humbly ask for
your support of J.D. Kim as Prosecutor.
Chairman Hokama and Committee Members, with regards to POL-14, I'd like to briefly share
why I agreed with hiring committee's highest recommendation for nominating Pat Wong of
Corporation Counsel. I along with everyone that I've spoken within the Department as well as
those who have worked with or know Pat for a long time are extremely excited about Patrick.
Patrick is known and respected in the legal community for his honesty, intelligence, and
leadership. I firmly believe that Pat along with First Deputy Ed Kushi have the qualifications,
experience, and commitment necessary to lead the Department of the Corporation Counsel. I'm
especially excited that Pat plans, that Pat plans on and has already made necessary changes
within the Department. For instance, I'm told that...(clears throat)...excuse me, he's already met
and implemented a more team-like approach to handling cases. In other words, deputies will
work together with one as a backup so that if a deputy is sick, on vacation, or leaves for any
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reason, someone else is there to immediately step in. He also understands that my
Administration wants to have a cooperative working relationship with each of you on the
Council. Specifically, he knows that as Corporation Counsel, he represents both the Executive
and the Legislative Branch of government and, ultimately, the residents of Maui County. Pat
also has real trial experience. I'm told that he will be looking at ways to minimize the cases that
are farmed out to private attorneys and have our own County attorneys handle more litigation
cases. I could go on and on about both J.D. and Pat, but I want you to, to allow time to meet
them and ask them questions. Again, it's an honor to stand before you today. I thank each and
every one of you for your consideration. We respectfully ask for your support for Mr. Kim and
Mr. Wong. Do you have any questions? I'll accept questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayor. Is there any questions for Mayor Arakawa at
this time regarding the comments provided to the Committee? Having none, Mr. Mayor, we
thank you for the time that you've provided us this morning.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Thank you very much. I will be in my office if you need me...my assistance,
just call and I'll come back down. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayor. Members, we have requests for testimony, so at
this time, the Chair will set the ground rules for testimony. Those wishing to testify, please make
yourself known to the Committee Staff You will be provided your, an opportunity to share your
comments with the Committee. The Policy Committee will give you three minutes to provide
testimony this morning to the Committee. If you have anything in writing please submit it. The
Staff will assist you in making sure that each Member receives a copy of your written testimony.
When you come to the podium, we will assist you with your time. When you start, the green
light will go on. Thirty seconds remaining in your time limit, the yellow light will go on, and at
the three-minute mark, the red light will go on and the Chair expects you to stop at that time.
The Chair will enforce decorum at all times in this Chamber. Stating that, the first testifier this
morning is Mr. Jim Rouse. Those testifying, please state your name. If you do represent an
entity this morning please share that with us, if not, we, we will we make the assumption that
you're testifying as an individual.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. ROUSE: Thank you and good morning. And that is correct, I am testifying as an individual today
as a member of this community, although obviously the white elephant in the room is I am a
Deputy Public Defender. And so I guess the question would be, well, why is a Public Defender
testifying today in favor of Mr. Kim? And the fact is, is that Mr. Kim has the same philosophy
that I have which is that we can disagree without being disagreeable, and that's something that
the President has always talked about. And it is an honor for me to come here today and support
Mr. Kim. He is a man of intelligence, he's a man of integrity, and he's a man of commitment.
There are very few lawyers in that building that we all share hours upon hours every day, there
are very few people who have the level of knowledge of law that Mr. Kim has, very bright
individual. He's not arrogant, he is a team player, he is somebody who rallies the troops. It's
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been a pretty dysfunctional four years over there. We've seen it. You can see the change in the
short time that he's been here in that office. The morale has been boosted, the deputies are fired
up, they're ready to go. Now we do battle, we're not on the same team. We, we are, we are
opponents, there's no question about that, but Mr. Kim has this sort of philosophy that I do which
is without law enforcement there's anarchy, and without defense lawyers there's tyranny, and
neither option is available or a good thing Neither option is how this country works. So if you
want somebody to do this job with integrity, commitment, Mr. Kim is the man. I'll take any
questions from anybody at this time, but I strongly endorse him as the next Prosecuting Attorney.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Rouse. Members, is there any questions for Mr. Rouse
on the testimony provided? Having none, Mr. Rouse, we thank you for your comments -MR. ROUSE: Thank, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning. Next testifier is Wendy Hudson.
MS. HUDSON: Good morning. I am Wendy Hudson. I am the Supervising Public Defender at the
Maui office here, and I will tell you that I have never testified on behalf of a prosecutor before.
So -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
MS. HUDSON: --this is a -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
MS. HUDSON: --this is a testament to Mr. Kim. I've known J.D. for about ten years, and for the past
year and a half we've worked closely together in the same courtroom, in Judge Raffetto's
courtroom. And what I've found by working with him is that he is a man of integrity, that's true,
and a man of intelligence, and he's also a man of his word. And being a Defense Attorney and
trying to make deals and all of those things that go into our dealings together that's just really,
really important, and I so appreciate that in him. He's also known for his reasonableness and
that's already been apparent since he's taken over on January The previous Administration,
some of their policies basically caused our felony cases to come to a grinding halt. We couldn't
make deals, we couldn't move things forward, I have guys sitting in custody. And just since he's
taken over, he's changed the way his deputies can operate. They have more autonomy, they have
more authority. We're making deals, things are moving, and the backlog is decreasing. Prior, we
would have to take cases to trial that really didn't need to go to trial, but we couldn't get a deal
and so it's a waste of money, time, energy for everybody involved. I also think that J.D. has a
level of maturity that's necessary for this position, and I also find him to be fiscally responsible,
certainly personally, and I think that would carry over to this position. As a Public Defender and
as a taxpayer, I wholeheartedly support him for this nomination. Thanks.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Hudson. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you
very much. Our next testifier this morning, Members, will be the Reverend Monsignor Terrence
Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. WATANABE: It's good to be here. This is my first time in these Chambers and first time in the
building, so it's great to...good experience. Ladies and gentlemen of the Maui County Council,
as you all know two years ago, I returned to this wonderful island of Maui to become pastor of
Saint Theresa's Church in Kihei. Over these past two years, I have been very blessed to meet
and to work with some wonderful people who reside on this island. One of these people is
Mr. Patrick Wong, Attorney at Law. I met Mr. Wong as a member to the Saint Anthony
Junior/Senior High School Board, he was at the time the president of the board. I was very
impressed with the way that Mr. Wong handled himself and the work that was placed before him.
He is a person who takes his responsibilities very seriously and is a man of great integrity, a man
of his word. And he follows through to the end on any task that might be...that he might
undertake. I do believe that he is the person for this job of Corporation Counsel that the Mayor
has asked him to do. One of the ways I think that we see and understand the deep character of a
person is by the way that they take care of those that they love and those that are closest to them.
I have had the privilege to hear firsthand how Patrick and his wife have dealt with their son over
the past few years. He takes very seriously his role as a parent and works very closely with his
son in helping to form him to be a good Christian person, a wonderful citizen of our community.
He takes very seriously helping his son to make good choices and decisions in his life, and to
realize the fullest potential that God has given to him. He does all of this, from what I can see,
with compassion, with understanding, with tremendous amount of patience, and a lot of love and
care. If the way he cares for those that he loves is the way that he will care for the people of our
County, then I know that we will be well served by his commitment and dedication to serve us
all. He is basically a quiet person but you know that when he speaks it is after much
deliberation, prayer, and consultation. Mr. Patrick Wong truly has the heart that cares for and is
concerned about the good of our County and its people. Let us not deny the County of his
willingness to serve and care for all of us. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Monsignor. Any questions for the Reverend this morning,
Members? Having none, we thank you very much -MR. WATANABE: Thank you very much. It's a pleasure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for giving your testimony. Next is Priscilla Yamamura.
MS. YAMAMURA: Good morning, everybody.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MS. YAMAMURA: I'm very nervous because this is only my second time in the Chambers. I used to
work up on the ninth floor, somebody called it Heaven so I guess I never came below.
ALL (Laughter). . .
-

MS. YAMAMURA: I'm just teasing. And I'm...good morning, everybody. I just thought of that now, I
remember when I was riding the elevator somebody said that to me. They said what are you
doing here, 'cause I worked at a bank for 33 years and then retired and they noticed that I was
carrying files, that I was in the elevator, and, and that's what she said to me. I said, oh, I'm
working upstairs in the Mayor's Office. She goes oh, you mean in Heaven? I said okay if that's
what you call it. . . .(chuckles). . . Well, good morning. I am here on behalf of a special person
to me, Patrick Wong. I have known him for over ten years as I met him when I served on the
finance committee of the Hui No Ke Ola Pono, which is a nonprofit healthcare center in the
Cameron Center. And we have continued serving over the years and now we serve on the board
and Patrick is our president. As I got to know him over the years, he is one of the acquaintances
that I respect as an attorney and as a father. And I say as a father because when he mentioned
that he has five children, I immediately put him on my amazing father friends' list because a
person with five children cannot be without these qualifications: to be kind and understanding,
to be patient and have temper control, to be a good listener and an analyst, and to love and
respect you for who you are but not what I want you to be, and of course to be fair in your
judgment of the person and their actions. And hey, aren't these qualifications of a wonderful
attorney? And so I ask for your support of an amazing father and my amazing friend, Patrick
Wong. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you -MS. YAMAMURA: Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Yamamura. Any questions for the testifier, Members?
MS. YAMAMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you for being here this morning.
MS. YAMAMURA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Danielle Sears?
MS. SEARS: Good morning. My name is Danielle Sears and I am also a Deputy Public Defender. I
have worked with J.D. Kim for the past two years closely in Courtroom 2, in Judge Raffetto's
courtroom and that we are both the Drug Court attorneys, and we're in court and working on new
cases as well as probation cases and all of the Drug Court cases together for the past two years.
And in that time, I have come to respect him in that he, he really believes in justice, he believes
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in the Constitution. He believes in protecting the public as well as looking at the individual cases
and the individual clients, the defense clients on a case-by-case basis, and really sees and
balances those interests. And I am grateful for all of the, the help that he has given me. He's
actually pointed out some Constitutional issues before I found them, and I've noticed how, how
great he is in the law, like Mr. Rouse says. And he, he just knows, he can...he'll, he'll point to a
statute for me when we're talking about a case and he'll just...it's amazing. So I, I do, I endorse
him completely for this position. I'm going to miss him in the courtroom, but he is much greater
served as, as the Prosecutor than in just an individual courtroom. So thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sears. Any questions for Ms. Sears this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony. Tracy Jones, please.
MS. JONES: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Council Members of the Policy Committee. My name is
Tracy Jones and I am presently employed as a Deputy Prosecuting Attorney. I rejoined the office
on January 3 rd and I am delighted to be back at the Prosecutor's Office under the direction of
John D. Kim. I'm a resident of Maui since 1992 and an attorney licensed to practice in Hawaii
since 1993. I met Mr. Kim in 1999 when I first joined the Department of the Prosecuting
Attorney, and for many years we worked together as Deputy Prosecutors. I also worked with
him during the time he was a Deputy Corporation Counsel and I was Deputy Attorney General.
During both those times, he schooled me and he schooled me hard, and he didn't just school me,
he really took the time to instruct the attorneys in the office. When I was a Deputy Prosecutor in
the District Court Division, he also stopped...he often stopped by my desk, asked me what my
cases were, asked me if I had any questions, and when I asked him, he would say see that book
on the shelf, pull that off, let's look in there. Lo and behold, there's the answer. When he was a
Deputy Corporation Counsel and I was a Deputy Attorney General and we worked together, on a
long drive to Lahaina one day, he still schooled me, because he was also a Deputy Attorney
General and said on the drive to Lahaina, you have any questions? What are your cases?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(Chuckles). . .
MS. JONES: And so I got another hour and a half of instruction from him on that day. In the years I
have known him and worked closely with him, I have seen him by his conduct and professional
example assume the role as a mentor to many attorneys. He continues in that role today teaching
both new and seasoned attorneys on points of law and procedure. I've had the privilege, over the
last three years or so, of working on a small team that's a felony drug unit with Mr. Kim. It was
a pleasure and it was a true learning experience. He took the time to second chair me on a trial
that took four long weeks and he was there every step of the way. He's deeply committed to the
pursuit of justice, seeks solid case dispositions, and routinely displays good judgment. He's got a
very strong work ethic and an even temperament. His unquestionable reputation for honesty and
integrity is based on his decades of hard work and dedicated service for the people of the County
and the State, and his forthright dealings with his colleagues and adversaries. I unhesitatingly
recommend Mr. Kim's confirmation for Prosecuting Attorney. He is a volunteer in the
community, he is a Lector in our Catholic church, he supports the family business, he's a good
and decent person, he's smart and humble. The citizens of the County will be well served under
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his direction, and he will prove to be an asset to the administration of justice in our community.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Jones. Members, questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you very much.
MS. JONES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: William Sloper?
MR. SLOPER: Good morning. My name is William Sloper, primarily a Criminal Defense Attorney
here on Maui. I've had the pleasure of knowing both of these men for well over ten years, and I
can without reservation tell you that both of these men should be confirmed today. I've known
Patrick for well over ten years. I served with Patrick on the Maui County Bar Association Board
of Directors when Patrick was the president of that organization. If you're not familiar with the
Maui County Bar Association Board of Directors, there is about ten attorneys that are on it, they
come from every walk of life in the legal system which makes it difficult because there are Civil
Attorneys, there're Family Court Attorneys, there're Bankruptcy Attorneys, there's Criminal
Attorneys. And what Patrick was able to do is Patrick was able to get about ten attorneys to
agree on many, many issues, and I'm sure you folks are familiar with how attorneys work, our
egos, our inability to communicate, our inability to agree. And Patrick showed during his tenure
as the president of the Maui County Bar Association that he could lead, that he could get other
attorneys to agree, and that he does have a staff of fine attorneys at Corporation Counsel that he's
going to need to lead and to get to work together. And he's also going to have to have the
different boards of this great County to get to work together with this Council and the Mayor's
Office, and Patrick can do that. There is no doubt that Patrick has the ethics behind him to do it
fairly. I know there may be some concerns of the Council Members that Mr. Wong's wife is a
very diligent attorney here on Maui as well and that her office may have cases that come before
the County. But as attorneys we're all professionals, and as our profession dictates, there are
ethics that go along with being an attorney. And those ethics dictate when there are conflicts,
and if there are conflicts between his wife's law firm and the Council and the County, those will
be brought out, and I'm sure Mr. Wong will step aside and not create any conflict of interest.
That's our job. I know that because my wife also is an attorney for the County and I do business
with the County, and my wife and I need to separate our personal lives from our professional
lives. And it's easy to do so, we're not at the dinner table talking about our cases, we have three
children, we're going to be talking about our children. And the Wongs, they have five children
so you know they have no time to be talking about -ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
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MR. SLOPER: --business at home. In the nine seconds I have remaining, I want to tell you that
Mayor Arakawa made one mistake in appointing John David Kim, he should have done it eight
years ago when he first became Mayor. There is no doubt that John David Kim should have been
the Prosecuting Attorney for the last eight years. If he had been -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Sloper.
MR. SLOPER: --I can assure you that I would have remained with the County. Thank you.
ALL

(Laughter). . .

CHAIR HOKAMA: And attorneys don't know how to tell time. Mr. Yamamoto, you're the next
testifier.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Council Members. I appreciate this
opportunity. I'd like to share about Patrick Wong. First, I haven't known him as long as some of
the other people who have testified, but clearly he's an active family man He's a great husband
and a dedicated father, and from the testimony of others, he sits on a number of board of
directors and is very involved in his community. I don't want to out him on his age, but clearly
he has the experience and wisdom that comes with his age. He is a great listener and he gives
sound advice, and for me one of the strongest points that I've known about Patrick, he's very
even tempered, and that's something that, you know, I feel is important, you know, in serving
people that his, you know, emotions definitely stay in check to serve the people. And he is also a
great friend. Given that he's an attorney, he obviously has different circles than, than I would.
I'm just, you know, some guy, you know, that's just a taxpayer on the, out there. But the one
great thing about Pat is he never treats me any differently than he would with his other friends,
and that's, that's truly inspiring. I think for me personally there are people in our lives that we
sort of adopt as older siblings, you know, in our hearts, you know, that we look up to and Patrick
is definitely one of them. I, I have no other, I have one other sibling and she's younger than I
am, so I have this tendency to look for people that give me that insight and friendship. And it's
clear that, you know, from all his community activities that he's involved because he cares, and I
think that anyone in government who is going to serve the people, you know, it's important to be
active. It's not...any one of us could sit here and be with our friends at the bar and complain
about, you know, whatever's going on in government and not decide...decide not to vote or not
do anything But clearly somebody like Pat is active and puts his feelings and passions into, into
physical action. But that's about it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Yamamoto. Any questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank
you very much.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The last person that has signed up for testimony this morning is Kristin Coccaro.
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MS. COCCARO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Policy Committee. I'm currently
a...employed as a Deputy Prosecuting Attorney, and I'm here to support Mr. John Kim. I'm a
former Deputy Prosecuting Attorney from Queens, New York and a former U.S. Air Force Jag
officer, and I've worked under numerous leaders. I've worked in this particular office twice, and
both times, Mr. Kim has always been one of the deputies that is open and willing to help, take
questions, and be a mentor to some of the new or younger attorneys. He's extremely
knowledgeable, he's always easy to talk to, and he's always available to other deputies who need
the help or can't find somebody in the office to help them. He's always been in both times I've
worked, he's always been an obvious leader in the office, and somebody that everybody in the
office looks up to. Even in my relatively short time in the office, that's easy to see, and I support
Mr. Kim's confirmation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Coccaro. Is that correct?
MS. COCCARO: Coccaro.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anyone has a question for the gentlewoman? Having none, thank you very much
for your testimony this morning. Members, there is no one else that has requested to present
testimony. With no objections, the Chair shall accept all written testimony submitted regarding
the two agenda items for today as well as closing public testimony for the Policy Committee
meeting of January 25, 2011.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM NO. 15 CONFIRMATION OF PROSECUTING ATTORNEY (C.C. No. 11-2)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we shall take up our first item which is the confirmation of the
Prosecuting Attorney. You have in your binders a Communication 11-2 from Council Chair
Mateo relating to the confirmation of the Mayor's appointment of J.D...John D Kim as the
Prosecuting Attorney for the County of Maui. We'd like to invite Mr. Kim to join us on the
Chamber floor at this time. Mr. Kim, if you would please make yourself seated, we anticipate
you to be comfortable in your responses.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORlNO: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: All the way down, Mr. Kim. You get...Mr. Kim, you get to be -MR. KIM: Okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --nicely framed.
ALL

(Laughter). . .

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On the hot seat.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, boy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kim, the Chair will allow you to share some initial comments with the
Committee if you do...if you prefer. Is Mr. Kim's microphone on?
MR. KIM: Thank you, Mr. Hokama and Members of the Policy Committee. Mayor Arakawa did say
that I had some plans for the office to make it more efficient and I can share that with you. First
let me say this, as a Prosecuting Attorney I was first hired in December of 1985 by the Honorable
Joe Cardoza--he's a judge in the Second Circuit--and my philosophy of prosecution of cases as
well as the teamwork that we've developed came from Judge Cardoza and his mentorship. He
assigned the most senior attorney to mentor me, and from that I've learned to try to mentor any
attorney who needed the help. And it has always been my philosophy not to say that's not my
job. It's always been that we need to help each other. And doing prosecution or doing any type
of law case, you know, you just can't do it yourself, it's always good to get other people's views,
other attorney's views, and so we do it together. And that's been how I view our office should
be, working together, also involving the other law enforcement agencies, and when they need
help, we offer our help. We had a backlog back in the early '90s of our sex assault cases. The
office at that time put together a Violent Crime Unit, and with that philosophy of vertical
prosecution...that is they got the cases from the police, read the files, decided which cases to be
prosecuted and they took it from the beginning to end, and that worked. We currently do that in
our office with drug crimes. We have a unit of four attorneys with one team leader. We, we
assist the police in their investigation by reviewing their search warrants. We then intake the
cases and we go forward of whether or not we can prosecute or not and we...with an eye on
whether or not Constitutional rights have been violated and how we can be most successful in
prosecuting these crimes. With that I've decided that we should do vertical prosecution to have
assistance of two teams. Our office is divided actually in four different areas: we have an
Appellant and Forfeiture Division, a Circuit Court Division, District Court Division, Family
Court, and...I'm sorry I should say six. The other division is the Screening Division. They
usually take all the cases, review them, decide whether or not a case should be prosecuted, then
form...and then it goes out. And to me it's like doing a double job, so that's, that's my vision for
the office to do vertical prosecutions with two teams: one team doing only with violent
crime...dealing with violent crimes; the second would be drugs offenses as well as property
crimes. And I believe that'll be...make the office more efficient. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Kim, for your comments. Members, the Chair
will allow you your opportunity to ask questions first, so we'll go in order. Mr. Carroll, any
questions at this round for the nominee?
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions for the nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much. And thank you very much, J.D., for being
here today, and it's very gratifying to hear the testimony of your peers. For me that's very
important. Question about the workload in your office, what is your perception? Do you think
that you have adequate, you know, the people and the resources to do the job in a timely manner?
MR. KIM: At this point in time, I believe our attorneys have more than enough work to do, and they
have to basically work harder to, to keep the backlog down. As far as adequate staff, we could
always use clerks, law clerks and law technicians. The problem is, our office physically can't
expand any more than what it is. So we are also renting office space and where we have our
District Court attorneys at this point, some District Court attorneys...all of our District Court
attorneys as well as some investigators. I try to...I'm planning on moving the attorneys under
one roof and put our victim witness counselors and investigators in another office, in that office
that the District Court currently occupies. And so when our witnesses and victims come into our
office, our attorneys will go down and meet them at that victim center. Is...be more comfortable
and more friendly atmosphere.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I also am very interested in the comment that
was made by the first testifier in regards to morale.
MR. KIM: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, I find that this has probably been one of the most important
ingredients in getting work done. Can you tell me, what's your secret? How do you get morale
better?
MR. KIM: It was a comment from Ms. Hudson actually, use reason and common sense, and that's how
you can get the work done, as far as boosting morale, reason and common sense on
administrative decisions. I try not to block up the workload, try not to ding our, our employees
by making them take vacation when they come in a little late, asking them to stay later on so we
don't violate any FLSA issues. And so I think in the past there was an issue on that, and just
keep your hours of work from 7:45 to 4:30, so be it, and if you come in late or you stay, stay late,
you can't do that unless you take overtime. If you come in late then you have to take your
vacation, and I don't see it that way. I think under FLSA we're allowed to flex the, the working
hours and so they can be made up. Simple things like that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Makes perfect sense to me, sounds like you
know how to manage people. Thank you.
MR. KIM: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama, and mahalo, Mr. Kim, for being here.
Ms. Baisa stole my question. It was about boosting morale, because I think it's very important
that we have that, and it makes, you know, the team playing and work more productive. So that
was actually my question so we can move on. Thank you.
MR. KIM: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Mr. Kim, first of all, it's kind of interesting
that your opponents wholeheartedly endorse you. It's kind of like the Packers endorsing the
Steelers.
ALL: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just, just for the people who may not understand that relationship, can
you explain why this is a good thing as opposed to, you know, my jest comment, why it's a good
thing to have your opponents support you like that?
MR. KIM: Well, they represent individuals but they also represent the Constitution. We, as prosecutors,
also represent the people that have been harmed and try to hold people...those that have harmed
us accountable. But we also work under the guise of the, of the... guidance of the Constitution,
and we, we, we work within the rules, we work within the law. If we overstep those rules and
laws, it comes back anywhere. So instead of hiding those issues, we bring it out forth, forthright
so we can resolve the cases. If we hide those issues, there's something called Rule 40, if another
attorney gets that case and decides hey, you made a mistake, let's do it again, we have to do it
again. That's a waste of money, it's also efficiency. When you're settling a case, you want both
sides to feel good about it, you want the defendants to take responsibility and, and feel good
about those things.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That kind of segues into my next question, and what's your
philosophy on settlement versus aggressively pursuing tough cases?
MR. KIM: A settlement of a case is, is...my philosophy, it's better to settle a case then have it take, take
it to trial. Trial is always an unknown depending on 12 people, how they feel, and what they're
looking at. They may not always follow the law, they may not always follow, follow the facts of
the case, and that's what we try to avoid. Doing voir dire, we...during the beginning on jury
selection, we try to weed that out, and oftentimes we're not successful at doing that. When you
get a settlement in a case, both sides are good with the results and we can move on and we can
efficiently manage our dockets, our court system, all of our cases.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Kim, good morning.
MR. KIM: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: We heard...I heard this morning a testifier reference the fact that
through your leadership at this point, there is at least an interest on your part to in fact settle
instead of actually going to court in some of the cases that are not as, as large or, or as pressing.
And taking that into consideration and your response to Mr. Couch, in your responsibility to
create the budget for your Department, is, is that an indication of you sticking to a kind of tight
budget or are you going to live within your means? Or are you already projecting an increase in
the Prosecutor's Office budget, because you should be at this point working on your budget.
MR. KIM: We have worked on our budget and submitted it to the Mayor. Right now it's a flat budget.
I believe with the resources that this Council has given to the office I'm...we'll be able to
continue on that flat budget now hopefully. There may not be a largest carryover savings as we
had last fiscal year, but I realize that there, there is some, some play in the budget at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. So when you, when you referenced the number of
cases that each of your attorneys are currently responsible for, is the effort in trying to reach
settlement for the lesser cases and...a means of reducing the caseloads?
MR. KIM: It reduces the caseload and settlement is always a good thing because both sides agree to the
matter. You avoid appeals, you avoid disgruntled defendants and disgruntled victims and
witnesses. Going to trial is...and testifying in front of a court is not very comfortable, it's not
very easy for everybody, and things happen during trial and things that you cannot anticipate or
account for and this cannot be controlled, and so settlement in my view has always been the best
option instead of going to trial.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And, and finally... first of all, congratulations for
having so many people come forward and, you know, sing the praises because well deserved.
However, there is always a concern that, you know, that old adage that says nice people come in
last.
MR. KIM: That's true.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You've got to manage a rather difficult Department, and, you know,
I'm hoping that you do have the ability to, to be that rigid leader and, you know, 'cause not all of
the things are going to go the way you anticipate them. And you've got to make the tough calls
and you've got to make the tough decisions, and your Department must be run quite rigidly but
yet allowing the flexibility for your attorneys to still be able to perform their responsibilities. So,
you know, talk to us about your perception of running a Department that is well oiled, and, you
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know, you are definitely the leader of this, this, this Department. And aside from all the niceties
where you're a nice person, you're able to work with everybody else, there's got to be rigidity
somewhere. Can you please reference that?
MR. KIM: Yes. My philosophy on managing employees comes from Judge Cardoza when he, when I
first observed on how he managed our office as well as my father-in-law who managed a
business for many, many years, most of your employees, the ones that don't want to do their job,
who try to slough off their work, you give them enough rope, they hang themselves, and that's
my philosophy. You give them a chance to, to correct themselves, give them a chance to get
onboard to be a team member, give them a chance to, to learn the job and become proficient in it
and help others. If they can't do that then they're gone.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. J.D., thank you for being here.
MR. KIM: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I will start by saying I've known you for many years, we've
had many common ties through the years, and I can assure this group that when tough decisions
need to be made, you've always been there to make 'em.
MR. KIM: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you've had some great mentors in the, in the interim, and as
you mentioned your father-in-law and the family business very successful and through the years,
but also very community minded working with the, the people of Maui County. I was interested
in your background on education. I was... and I know you're a little tough because if you come
up from Waianae High School that speaks alone being tough.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Let me be honest, come up from Waianae, you know and I
know that's one of the tougher school. Nanakuli, Farrington...let's not go into the, the schools,
you know.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I was also gratified to see that when you went for your law
degree you went to a very good university, Temple University for which I've had some
acquaintance and I know some people from the area. I don't know why I know that but I do.
And I understand Temple is highly regarded in the School of Law. So I want to say that your

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 25, 2011

background and just education alone gives me a lot of confidence. But I do have a specific
question on this vertical methodology of managing and I, and I, I, I have a concept. But I'd like
the public to understand that concept, if you would briefly explain how that works so that the,
the, the public itself has confidence in the ability of this vertical methodology of justice that
you're talking about.
MR. KIM: Well, for our violent crime unit, the police reports are generated from the public and we get
the reports. Our deputies will review the reports with the police and go over their, their case
analysis. The next step, if it's worthy of prosecution, they believe that they have all the elements
of the crime, they will meet with our victims and witnesses. And from that, they prepare them
for, for grand jury to, to testify. Very rarely will we go to a preliminary hearing, that is arrest the
perpetrator, go to preliminary hearing, and have a defense attorney try to tear apart our witnesses.
We go to grand jury, it's a secret proceeding, confidential in nature, and we ask 16 people to, for
an indictment. Once we receive that indictment, it goes out. Now, once that person or
perpetrator is arrested, that case would then go, be assigned to a courtroom, Circuit Court. A
deputy usually is assigned but in our view, the deputy who has worked with the police as well as
the victim should be the one to take this to trial, and they have the strongest relationship with the
witness. And so if the witness is strong enough to testify at trial, we'll go for it. If they...usually
what happens is we offer a settlement and when we go...run that by our witnesses first, our
victims. They're good with it, then we go with that. And, and so it's a more efficient system and
an attorney, say if it was a property crime or a drug case, if they indicted a junk case they're
stuck with it, they either go to trial or settle it. But this vertical prosecution you don't have too
many hands on the file other than the, the prosecutor who initially gets the case from the Police
Department.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I was also interested in, in this team concept that you have
your various teams and, and groupings with the various levels whether it's appellate, judicial,
circuit, you know, the whole nine yards. And what I'd like to know is, does this also makes more
efficient in the sense of you having another attorney? And I think you mentioned it or I think
maybe some of your colleagues mentioned the teamwork where other attorneys are abreast of the
case. So when somebody's not available, sick, out of town, whatever it might be and you're
called in, this other attorney doesn't walk in kind of cold turkey, has a pretty good feel on what's
been going on, has a good background in the case so that they can continue the, the progress on
that case. Is that what you're, you're trying to do by breaking up these teams and making sure
that they're, they're assisting each other as team members?
MR. KIM: Yeah. There, there...if...on our major cases, there'll be assigned a senior deputy as well as a
junior deputy learning how to do the more serious crimes. In the old days, there was a view from
our courts that one prosecutor is good as the next, don't worry about it, just give the case file to
somebody else, they can go to trial. Nowadays, it seems that that philosophy has changed. The
courts understand that it's not as easy or simple to give one case file to an attorney and tell 'em to
go, especially on our violent crimes. So we have that team concept so that they can pick it up
and be familiar with the everyday court hearings.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: J.D., thank you very much. And, Mr. Chair, I can say with one
quick comment that this gentleman bar none has what this County needs to move forward. And I
think him and Mr. Rivera, as the Deputy, will bring this County to another level that we haven't
seen for quite a while. Not to say anything bad about the other Administration, but really I have
a lot of confidence in what you bring to the table, your experience, your integrity. Just because
your opponents talk nice of you, that's just a way of getting you comfortable, but I know you
better, J.D. You may be comfortable but you're telling 'em, go ahead, make my day. Thank you,
J.D.
MR. KIM: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, remember we are not quite there in the proceedings yet, we are
still in our due diligence, investigative mode for this Committee's confirmation hearings. The
Chair will also expect that each Member properly address the nominees in the role that they are
being nominated as, as an officer of this County. Mr. White, questions?
MR. WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I have no questions because I think that it's been clear and evident
this morning that the, the reputation of Mr. Kim and his practices of empowerment and trust and
support of his staff are clearly moving the Department in a very positive direction. And so I
have, have no questions for Mr. Kim.
MR. KIM: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA• Thank you, Chairman. You know I too like Councilmember
White actually have no questions for Mr. Kim. I've met Mr. Kim several times in my office
discussing different matters, and, you know, just speaking with Mr. Kim, I, I know as far as his
integrity, his honesty in the work that he does for Maui County. Just one, one thing though, in
regards to that deficiency that you talk, you know, ever since I've been on the Council, you
know, it is my pet peeve, I guess, when I first joined the Council, was trying to figure out goals
and objectives for this County. I, I, I don't know if you have any goals or, or objectives as far as
your Department, you know, in regards to accomplishments and the like not only for, you know,
the, the County itself but for your, you know, outside peers. And how often would you be
reviewing those objectives and goals for your Department with individual members of your
Department? You know, some of 'ern may need improvements, and like you say, you have the
ability to do that. So if you can, you know, just give us a short blurb in regards to goals and
objectives and, and the process that you'll be taking for the Department.
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MR. KIM: My goal and objective to...for this Department at least is to develop prosecutors, career
prosecutors, people who can work on a team to prosecute criminal offenses whether it be violent
crimes, property crimes, or, or drug crimes. We service other departments as well. The, the
Liquor Board, we help them with their adjudication of those types of cases. That's my goal is to
develop a prosecutor who can do, who can do it all, and with that philosophy of teamwork. As
far as hitting specific numbers, you know as well as I crime rate goes up and down depending on,
on what's occurring. Currently, the property crimes we're going to seem a boom because of the
economy. Drug crimes have always been here. One of my...I was thrown into Drug Court over
my objection, just to give you a background. When I first...the second time I joined the
Prosecutor's Office was back in 1991. I was assigned to the...being the police liaison, review all
their criminal cases as well as be 24/7 on-call to the Vice Department, and we went after the drug
dealers and drug users hard and fast. And when we had our first forfeiture unit develop, the
Attorney General at that time said let's take our monies and put it into drug rehabilitation, and for
a young prosecutor that was very discouraging. When you're a young prosecutor all you want to
do is throw people in jail, get your, get your cases and throw 'em in jail. You know, it wasn't
about rehabilitation, it was always about punishment. But as you grow over the years, my, my
one year in the Attorney General's Office doing child protective services and watching what
happens to families, a light switch turned on when I was doing Drug Court and that we need
rehabilitation. We can turn people's lives around, and it's not always has to be about
punishment. You can be the best football player, you can grind them into the ground as, as an
offensive lineman, but through sportsmanship, offer your hand and pick them back up. It doesn't
mean that you have to keep grinding or kicking them when they're down, and that, that's my
philosophy in life.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, I was going to ask you another question
regarding Drug Court, but I think you touched on it. Just one thing, you know, you say drug
rehabilitation is a good thing for the community and I believe that. The nonprofits that provide
this type of services, also the Drug Court, how can we help as far as trying to, trying to help the
drug users?
MR. KIM: We...the latest information I got out of the Drug Court program for Maui is that we need to
redo our Memorandum of Understanding. Drug Court has expanded since that memorandum
was entered into by the County with the Department of Public Safety, the Judiciary, Probation
Office as well as the Prosecutor's Office and the Public Defender's Office as well as paroles.
There are new crimes that have come to for, and back in that when they first was implemented,
Drug Court was maybe two days out of the week. Drug Court now has expanded to four days
out of the week: Mondays, Tuesday, Wednesdays, and Thursdays. And so the Drug Court
attorney has to be in court at least four days out of the week. So those are the resources we need
to support and put back to the County, and that's what I'll be asking for.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, J.D., for the answers. Thank you,
Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll take a break, Members, and return with Mr. Kim before
proceeding with the nominee for the Corporation Counsel. Policy Committee shall be in recess
'till 10:20. . .(gavel).
RECESS: 10:05 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:25 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Council's Committee on Policy shall return to order. Members, the
Committee is on Item 15 regarding the confirmation of the Prosecuting Attorney. We are in
round one of our questions to Mr. Kim as the nominee for Prosecuting Attorney. Mr. Kim, I
know Mr. Victorino made some initial queries, but can you give us a description of your
education please, experiences?
MR. KIM: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I graduated from Waianae High School in 1972. I went to Leeward
Community College initially. In those it days, it was very cheap, it was $3 a credit or $4 a credit.
But my dad said I wasting his money so he put me to work. I went to work as a merchant marine
for Sailor's Union of the Pacific, and I, I was a sailor for about a year and went back to Leeward
Community College, got my grade point average up. I went to Louisiana State University for a
year, got homesick, came back, and graduated in 1979 from University of Hawaii with a
Bachelor of Arts and Science in Zoology. From there, I moved to Maui in 1980, I believe, and
worked for the Water Board for one year. At that time, I believe the wastewater treatment plant
was our lab and they were being operated under consultation from CH2M HILL by their
subsidiary OMI, and they were going to go private. I was a water chemist. I spent a year there
and got accepted into law school after three years trying to get into the University of Hawaii Law
School. I think there's 75 seats per year, 500 candidates. It was very tough to get in. But luckily
I got into Temple University School of Law in 1982 and stayed there 'till '85, got my...passed
the bar in October of '85 and hired by Judge Cardoza in 19...December, 1985.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. I guess in response to certain questions, some of your
management administrative approaches or your philosophy. Now as I, as I, as I understanding
from those testifying, I believe you would be considered a mentor to many in your Department,
and yet I also heard about your philosophy regarding give it...give them enough rope and let
them hang themselves. You know, for people like us in this kind of times with resources that we
searching for, do you have that luxury of time to mentor someone that is not performing in your
Department?
MR. KIM: We need to develop prosecutors, and the time period that you may think it takes, it shouldn't
be that long, because the cases come every day and we can see their performance. And if they
make the same mistake over and over again then we know it's time to cut, cut them loose. But
we have to give them a chance to see if they can become prosecutors, and I'm talking about the,
the junior attorneys.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So when you say and you used the term to the Committee this morning, "career
prosecutors", can you just maybe share a little bit more depth regarding what you mean by that
term "career prosecutor"?
MR. KIM: Okay. When, when I first came into the County, the philosophy...a lot of the public would
look at the Prosecutor's Office and attorneys coming into those positions as stepping stones.
Once they learn how to do a jury trial, they left for private practice. I think that philosophy sort
of changed when I first got in. When I got in, quite frankly I knew nothing about the law other
than what I learned in law school, but you develop a culture, you develop a philosophy of
prosecuting the cases with an overlying philosophy of defending the Constitution. You develop
career prosecutors so you don't lose the talent, what you've developed through the resources
expended on young prosecutors. They're recognized almost immediately and you develop them
and you make sure that the County is well protected, and their investment into teaching a young
attorney new skills and developing them to be committed to the Office of the Prosecuting
Attorney.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kim, I know it was touched on by some of the other Committee Members, but,
you know, regarding also your philosophy and skill regarding your deputies, your support staff,
whether they're a clerk or a technician. What is your position within your office regarding pro
bono work?
MR. KIM: We encourage pro bono work. They...I do it...we're asked to...we're expected by the Bar,
the Hawaii Bar Association to do pro bono work. There are some in the office who believe their
service to the County is pro bono work. And but I can tell you we're being enumerated so it's
not pro bono work. We have to go out and...into the County. I expect all of the deputies to do
so, to do work for those less fortunate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know for Mr. Mateo and myself because we come from our sister
islands, how do you see in your management style your office being able to give the service to
our rural communities and our sister islands at the same level that we would expect you to give
this island on Maui?
MR. KIM: We... well, as far as I can recall, I don't believe we've ever shunned or given a less effort
because of the outer districts, Molokai or Lanai. Unfortunately, the Judiciary has cut back on, on
their days in...days of court on those islands, and that's a function of the State, but we, we
cannot control that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Has that impacted your office's ability to perform at the level that we all expect as
well as the ability to serve those residents in those communities?
MR. KIM: With the limited amount of...there's an old saying, justice delayed is justice denied, and so
right now, those cases do not go as quickly as we want them to.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: But this is more a matter of the District Court being unable to schedule a date for
trial?
MR. KIM: That, that's correct. Those are the misdemeanors and, and less offensive violations, pending
misdemeanors and citations. But the, the Circuit Court cases, they all get our full attention and
our full backing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, the Chair has additional questions but Chair also knows that you
may have some questions that have popped into your mind during the round one of this
questioning. So I'll take a break now and ask, Ms. Baisa, do you have questions for the
nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No thank you, Chair, I'm fine. But I would respectfully request that
Mr. Kim get a little closer to his mic. He has a very soft, easy to listen to voice. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So, Mr. Kim, we would ask...as a prosecutor, I'm sure you can share
your voice with us. Ms. Cochran, any questions for the nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. I think you mentioned the Liquor
Adjudication Board and working with on some level. Can you elaborate on that? Did I hear
you -MR. KIM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --address that?
MR. KIM: It's twice a month or once a month, they have cases that they generate with respect to
underage drinking or over-serving, and our office is assigned to assist in that, presenting those
cases to the Adjudication Board. What I think it was Billy Pacheco as well as Frank Silva had
asked that we dedicate at least one attorney and keep them there for at least a year so that they
don't have to train new deputies. Currently, we have John Tam who was the First Deputy when I
was first got hired, and he is handling the Adjudication Board.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KIM: So he's very well experienced and well versed in those laws.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And also getting to... you mentioned settlement
versus trial and you prefer on the side of settling versus going to trial. Can I just get a little more
clarification on settlement? Is that like a meditation type practice?
MR. KIM: You can look at it that way. Meditation takes it away from the court. A mediator will go and
meet with the parties. However, on settlement, it's, it's the court that puts its stamp of approval.
And so we go in with, with a set agreement and we argue our cases to the court. If it's a
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settlement, very rarely do we have to argue. Both parties are good with what, what has occurred
or the results. They're...they go over a colloquy or a questioning by the court. In some courts it
takes 45 minutes, in other courts it takes 20 minutes, but to ensure that everyone is fine with the
settlement, they agree with what, what was proposed as punishment? And so the parties, both
parties go away knowing what's... some certainty to their future.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And lastly, are you an advocate for mediation in our courts?
MR. KIM: Right now, if it lightens the court load, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No further questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions? Hopefully we can wrap this up, Mr. Kim. One thing that I
did hear you speak earlier on is I believe when you made some comments regarding Drug Court
and Mr. Pontanilla's interest in that area. So do you have a personal or is part of a departmental
mission regarding prevention, and what is the role that you expect your Department now to take
regarding prevention of crime?
MR. KIM: The Prosecutor's Office is usually not a proactive role but, but a reactive role. A crime
occurs or some event occurs and we have to react to that. Drug Court is a, not a prevention
method but more rehabilitation. It actually changes the client or in our case, a defendant, from
our point of view, their ways of thinking. They actually go in and work on them on, on very
many levels, and so I support that because I've, I've seen the numbers as well as the statistics
that the Drug Court has put out, and they've tracked it for 11 years. They have an 84 to
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86 percent success rate, maybe a 16 to 14 percent recidivism of those who graduated Drug Court.
The ones who do not graduate Drug Court, they either get probation or go to prison almost
immediately. We have 100 to 120 Drug Court participants at any one time. We have another 200
defendants trying to get into Drug Court. So that's 300...at least 300 cases taken off the court
docket and that frees up a lot of time for the court, and, and so I support it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless that person returns to court for the same offense?
MR. KIM: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I... and it's interesting your, your response to this Committee because I
had hoped that prevention was something that also loosens the direct workload of your office,
because you don't have to do with crimes that are never committed. But regarding that, let me
get back to more of a...I'm not so concerned about your experience in, in court, Mr. Kim. I
think you've already demonstrated your competence and, and your level of integrity in trial. I
think for this Committee though, because you now will be tasked, if confirmed to head a
department, we, we're also concerned about your administrative skills, your management
philosophy, your ability to add the cents and dollars and come up with budget and make
appropriate administrative decisions regarding the Council's approved budget. So one of the
things that the Committee would like to know is what do you see between you and your deputy
in splitting responsibilities within the Department as an administrator?
MR. KIM: As an administrator, I would take on the bulk of the administrative duties. My, my deputy
will... as a first deputy, will take on more responsibilities with dealing with violent crimes and
settling of cases and going to trial as well as teaching trial techniques. He's one of the best
attorneys in the State on any type of violent crime trials. I have great respect for Mr. Rivera in
that matter. He has managed the attorneys as a supervisor in the prior Administration, and his
word and his integrity is beyond reproach. And so I believe I can take on more of the
responsibilities as the administrator. I've had some dealings with the, the unions as a
Corporation Counsel. I under...I've worked for or actually assisted the Department of Personnel
Services so I have a close working relationship with them. I believe I can manage the office
administratively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under what situations would you be in front of the court representing the County?
MR. KIM: Right now, I'm, I'm finishing up some of my drug cases, and we split the, the, the intake of
cases and assigning cases. And at this point, I can see myself doing Drug Court and, and drug
cases; I would leave the violent crimes up to Mr. Rivera.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And it's interesting our Charter is written such that the task given to you as
a potential Prosecuting Attorney is a lot more detailed than Corporation Counsel. So, Mr. Kim,
regarding your staff and your personal management style, how often do you see yourself doing
employee reviews, critiques to ensure that the, the employees are performing at the level we
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expect as well as the ability for you to mentor and improve the employees within your
Department to become maybe the Prosecuting Attorney after you?
MR. KIM: I would see me doing evaluations at least once a year for everyone on staff, and those who
have issues we will...if they're bargaining unit members we'll follow the contract. With respect
to attorneys, more likely than not we'll assign them a mentor, who will shadow them or at least
be watching over their shoulders as what type of work they do and how that work is being
accomplished, also get feedback from the team leaders as well as courtroom supervisors, as well
as the courts themselves.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You see yourself doing this, what, at the beginning of a fiscal year, at the beginning
of a calendar year? When do you see yourself doing this reviews of employees?
MR. KIM: I would say at the calendar year, at the end of the year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: December?
MR. KIM: December.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, one of the things that is listed in the Charter and I don't know if...this is
my interpretation, but it says under Section 8.-3.3 [sic], Mr. Kim, Powers, Duties, Functions
under No. 5, part of it says nothing herein contained shall prevent the conduct of proceedings by
private counsel before a judge or court under the direction of the Prosecuting Attorney.
MR. KIM: Under the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Direction of the Prosecuting Attorney.
MR. KIM: Yes, your honor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm assuming this allows you to ask for a special counsel in certain specific
prosecuting cases, prosecution situations in a case?
MR. KIM: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under what situations would you consider the need for a special counsel that you
can think of this morning before the Committee?
MR. KIM: Currently none. The only way we get a special prosecutor is if there's a conflict in our office
and we go through the Attorney General's Office to get another attorney assigned from a
different jurisdiction. I can recall our office doing a...I was not...I wasn't there at that time, but
we did hire special counsel to do a murder case wherein I believe at that time the prosecutor did
not feel that they had enough experienced prosecutors to do so. And one was hired to do a, a
murder case. But currently, I believe we having the...enough staff and enough career
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prosecutors to handle whatever type of case that comes onboard. The more complicated cases,
say maybe a racketeering type of case where it goes out to multi jurisdictions or murder-for-hire
types of things we may have to, but so far we--knock on wood--we have not had to do that. I
believe we have enough competent staff to do so and, and the experience. And that's why we
want to develop career prosecutors.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we are clear, Mr. Kim, currently you do not foresee any need for any special
counsel to assist the Prosecuting Department regarding cases under the County's jurisdiction?
MR. KIM: That's correct. Unless of course it's a conflict case, and that would...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Give us a, an example of a conflict case.
MR. KIM: Say I have a nephew who commits a crime. That would be a definite conflict, as we would
hire...not hire, we would ask for the assistance from the Attorney General's Office. They will
then look at the case and assign either Attorney General or get a special Attorney General from
any other jurisdiction. Or one of my staff members has a spouse who committed a crime. I've
had to do conflict cases for the Big Island where a secretary's brother committed a "driving
under the influence". In those types of cases, I'm still paid by Maui County but I'm a Special
Deputy Attorney General assigned to Kona District to do that type of trial. And, and we do that
often. So it doesn't cost the County any money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It doesn't cost the Big Island County any money but still costs us money to send
you there to do their work, right?
MR. KIM: They pay for it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They pay for it?
MR. KIM: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If we...so how do we...how do they pay for it?
MR. KIM: We...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We bill them?
MR. KIM: Well, maybe I shouldn't say they pay for it. I say the Attorney General's Office pays for it.
We bill them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good. Very good.
MR. KIM: We get reimbursed for the travel expense as, as well as the per diem.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You're also tasked to represent if Corp. Counsel...or in the, I know the, the
Code allows you or the Corporation Counsel to represent other departments such as Department
of Finance, Real Property Tax in certain situations. Do you see yourself being utilizing in that
manner or your Department that the Code allows either a Corporation Counsel or other
Prosecuting Attorney's Office?
MR. KIM: We have not been asked, as far as my...the last 25 years I've known of, to represent the
Department of Finance. When I first got hired, I was hired as a Land Use and Codes
Administration Prosecutor. I was the 13 th attorney in that office, and my, my task was to
represent the County and go after Code violations, zoning violations, and building violations.
And we prosecuted cases on a misdemeanor level in District Court.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. KIM: And that's...if it's a crime then we can, we can represent the County in that, that fashion.
That, that's what I think you, you're talking about. 'Cause there's two ways on, on those Code
violations, either administratively or a prosecution. And we've kept that on the books for our
County Code so that when a landowner or a homeowner says, tells our inspectors you can't come
on our property or refuse entry, oftentimes we will through Corporation Counsel we'll draw up a
search warrant in cooperation with the Police. Serve that search warrant, have our inspectors go
in and do their, do their duty and so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. When we enter into forfeiture, multi jurisdiction of forfeiture or other types
of joint government enforcement, your office participates, our Police Department participates.
Normally Council is informed through the Chief of Police through a written communication that
the County's efforts has resulted in X amount of monies to be utilized under Federal forfeiture
guidelines. Does your office also receive these funds and do you have discretionary authority to
spend it upon your own choices?
MR. KIM: We have, we have shared in those forfeitures, usually it's 10 percent of what, what the, the,
the full take is, and there are guidelines. We do both State and Federal forfeitures, and there are
guidelines on how that money is spent. Generally speaking, we use that money on the State side.
All the counties get together and they do a training session for the newer deputies or younger
deputies, or of a topic of interest, say maybe computer crimes or identity theft. More, more
likely than that it'll be violent crimes, domestic violent training. With the Federal forfeitures
we're able to use that money to get equipment and also do training.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it allowable for staffing?
MR. KIM: I don't believe you could use those monies to staff a position in our office. I don't think it's
a regular amount of money where we could count on to staff a position.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Would you be able to tell the Committee this morning currently how many
grant-funded employees you have, if any?
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MR. KIM: Currently we have, we have two. One is working in the juvenile...Family Court section.
The second one will be coming on in a violence prevention program that we put a grant together
and it's for a two-year period. And the, I guess the vision of this program, like you said, crime
prevention, as you mentioned before, is to get into the middle schools and talk about violence
and violent prevention: bullying, boyfriend/girlfriend kind of abuse, developing respect for your
peers, that sort of thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's say the scenario is June 30th those grant funds lapse. What is your
approach regarding those two grant-funded positions?
MR. KIM: With respect to the attorney position, we will try to see if we have any openings to, to absorb
that position. If not, if it's...looks like we're going to need an extra position then I will come
before County and ask for that equivalent so that we could not dump the workload on just a
single attorney. Currently, we have two in the Family Court Division to...doing that type of
work. And I believe this position was developed to ease the workload. I, I will see what
happens. Right, currently right now we have, I have Robert Rivera reviewing the workload and
see if it can be accomplished by just one attorney or do we need two? And, and with respect to
the Crime Prevention Grant, we're going to see how successful that is, and we can measure that
through what types of cases that comes through our office in the Family Court side.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Very good. Sounds like you're aware of our General Fund situation.
Members, any further questions for Mr. Kim 9 I'll start with Ms. Cochran. Any further questions
for the nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Just one clarification for me —
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Mr. Chair. Going back to this outsourcing or in other words
being assigned by the Attorney General's Office, you mentioned—just for clarification--we are
reimbursed travel expense and per diem?
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MR. KIM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your salary is still picked up by the County of Maui during, during
this, during this period of time?
MR. KIM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just wanted clarification. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA• No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. Just one brief follow-up. Of course
I'm very interested in the conversation that's gone on about rehabilitation and reentry, I guess
everybody knows this is something I have a great deal of interest in. We're in the process of this
community and the State discussing a new prison on Maui.
MR. KIM: Yes, ma'am
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do you have any thoughts on that that you'd like to share? And if you
don't, I understand.
MR. KIM: Well, I was put on a forum, asked by the previous Administration to talk at a forum in the
Kihei Community Center for the Kihei community. I am in favor of enlarging the prison. That
would also give us enough bed space or more bed space to do drug counseling or any type of
counseling in the, the dormitory system. . .(inaudible). . .in-custody counseling. And it starts
from there, especially in Drug Court. They're there, they can't get out, they, they, they listen to
it, they get bombarded over and over, and they...it's time for self reflection and look at their,
their thinking patterns. And it's, it's amazing what they can get accomplished in that dormitory
system. I believe the Maui Drug Court is successful because out of all the programs in the State,
Maui Drug Court has utilized the prison successfully in, in giving treatment to these pretrial
detainees as well as the, the probationers who have gone off the lamb and decided they want to
participate in Drug Court.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for your comments. My comment on the prison
has been that I would like to see adequate programs and treatment along with that facility;
otherwise, it doesn't make any sense. So thank you very much for sharing that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, the Chair will offer one last round for questions
at this time for the nominee. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Just a, just kind of a clarification on
Councilmember Baisa's question, is that going to be a prison or a jail? And do you -MR. KIM: It'll be a prison.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --support the prison part?
MR. KIM: I support both.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions for Mr. Kim? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. To my understanding, it's a jail. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll let the State do the wordsmithing between correctional center, prison, and
jail. It's where you don't want to be.
MR. KIM: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further comments you would wish to share with the Committee at this time,
Mr. Kim? The Chair will offer you a, a, ability for closing comments for today's hearing.
MR. KIM: At this time, I'd like to thank all the people who came out to support me. I'm very humbled
by their comments and, and, and their words. I hope that I can meet your expectations as the
Prosecuting Attorney. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, with no objection, the Chair will defer Item 15.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: RC).
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Item 15 will be deferred.
- 30 -
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So when is the next meeting to confirm the
nominations by the Mayor?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The, your Committee Chair is looking at the February 2 nd , the first regular
scheduled meeting of this Committee to continue the Committee's responsibility by Charter to
review and make a recommendation to full Council before the clock hits 60 days.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With this item deferred we shall take a short recess so that we can bring up
the next nominee Recess subject to the call of the Chair. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 10:56 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:00 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee of the Council shall return to order.
ITEM NO. 14: CONFIRMATION OF CORPORATION COUNSEL (c.c. No. 11-1)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair will direct you to now Policy Item 14, which is regarding the
appointment for Corporation Counsel of Mr. Patrick K. Wong by County Communication 11-1
from Council Chair Mateo, that has referred the responsibility to this, the Council's Committee
on Policy. Members, as we have done with the earlier nominee, Mr. Kim, we'll...the Chair will
allow Mr. Wong an opportunity to share some opening comments with you. Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Thank you, Committee Chair, Committee Members. First of all, I'm humbled to be here
in front of you. I'd like to briefly as possible give you some background about where I come
from and who I am. I'm married to Cynthia Wong. She's a lawyer, a mother, a wife. I have five
children: Travis - age 22, he's in college, Linfield College in Oregon; Kawelo, he's a ninth
grader at Kamehameha Schools; Randy, he's an eighth grader at Maui Waena; Kauanani, she's a
seventh grader again at Kamehameha Schools; and my baby Le'ia in the second grade also at
Kamehameha Schools. By way of background, I come before you against all odds. I grew up in
Kalihi in a public housing, the youngest of 13. My dad died when I was three. My mom raised
the rest of us. I am the only college graduate of my siblings. I am the only one that pursued
professional education beyond college. I did it on my own dime, on my own time. I grew up in
an area unlike Waianae, may not have been as big and wide but crime-ridden. My area was
deemed the first Federal Weed and Seed project. Played sports at Palama Settlement, was given
opportunities that I don't think any kid should be passed up on. I went to public school at
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Kauluwela Elementary, Central Intermediate in the heart of downtown Honolulu. When I was in
the eighth grade, I got approached by a very, very nice coach who said that my demeanor, my
want to be educated, my want to get out of the public housing impressed them. He asked me if I
would consider going to Saint Louis High School. I did. It wasn't an easy task. We had no
money. We did it on financial aid and I worked. Saint Louis High School did impact my life,
changed the way I looked at things, made me think about going to college. I did that on a oneway ticket to Pacific University in Oregon with no intent of returning, because I wanted to get
out of the terrible situation that I grew up in. Now mind you, my family is large. I'm very close
to my family. I give them all that I am today, because if it wasn't for my older siblings who
made sacrifices for me I would not be sitting in this chair. They paid for my tuition to go to Saint
Louis High School. My truck driver brother worked overtime My clerk sister worked overtime.
I do not take that for granted, not one time. When I went to college, I had no money. I applied
for financial aid myself. My mom was educated to the third grade in Kalihi. I pursued education
because that was my way to get out from where I was at. It was my strength. I did it through
team sports also. Along the way, I was involved in basketball, football at Palama Settlement.
They instilled in me the values of giving back to the community. After going to college at
Pacific University in Oregon for two years, I got a phone call that said come home, come home,
your mom misses you. I lived in Oregon for two years, paid my way, worked summer times,
worked on campus, decided to come home, and lo and behold my mom asked me to transfer to
the University of Hawaii. Not a decision I wanted to make but it's one that my mom asked me to
do, still living in public housing, so I did. Transferred to the University of Hawaii, decided to go
and apply to law school against all odds. No one expects someone like myself coming from
where I came from to even consider applying to go to law school. But I did, got accepted,
entered, and the way I saw it at that point, anything that came at me was gravy, because I should
not have made it out of the projects. There's a lot of good people that come from that
background. There's leaders in our community that come from that background currently.
There's people that I knew back then that lead today. I am only one component of it. Law
school provided me the opportunity to give back to the community in a way that I could never do
otherwise. When I decided to move to Maui with my wife Cynthia, it wasn't because there was
this lucrative law practice here, it wasn't because this was a place that I was going to make a
million dollars and be able to survive. It was because I wanted to raise my children on Maui.
It's because I wanted to have my family be part of this community. So my decisions along with
her, was to, to become intertwined in this community. As part of that, I volunteered for different
boards and organizations that have impacted my life. I've been part of the Maui Pop Warner
Federation for over ten years. Why? Because when I grew up as a kid, that organization helped
me. I believe the Maui organization is a great organization to help kids that have no other outlet.
I became a member of the Saint Anthony Junior-Senior High Board. I still am. I sit as
vice-chair. My commitment to that board comes from my being able to benefit from the
Marianist education that I got at Saint Louis High School. They changed my life. I sit on the
Hui No Ke Ola Pono Board. It's a Hawaiian healthcare organization. It greatly impacts my life.
When I grew up, family members, friends had health disparities specific to native Hawaiians.
My involvement in there, in, in that capacity is, is the board chair. I've sat in that capacity for a
number of years. Through it I work with the executive director on my board, I oversee the
budget with the input from the executive director. I've seen the change in various executive
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directors there for the good. It's a great organization. There's many organizations that I've been
involved in while here, have directly impacted my life. Now I strongly believe that when you
live in the community and you work in the community, you should give back to it. That's why
I'm here. I think...well, Pat wants to be the head of Corporation Counsel for, for some ungodly
reason. I, I believe that it's part of my giveback, part of the sacrifice that I need to make for my
family, for my wife. Can I help with an organization that has a direct, serious impact on this
economy, on this government? I believe I can. When I was in middle school confronted with
adverse circumstances, I had a teacher leave me with one saying and it's driven me, if there's a
will, there's a way. And I found ways to work and move against the odds. Everything from here
on out to me as it comes is something that should not have been because I did it against the odds.
Do I have the skill necessary to run such an office? I believe I do. Do I have the demeanor and
temperament to do that? I also believe I do. I've been able to meet with the Department, the
staff, the attorneys. I think we have good people there, I do. I can tell you that before I stepped
in that office, there was a lot of concern about whether or not I would upset the applecart and
make changes that are unfounded, but that's not the way I operate. I wanted to meet them so I
did. Now one of the first things I did when I met them was to try to assure them that I would
deal with them across the board with fairness, evenhandedness, and based on product being able
to show that they care enough about this County that they're putting the best foot forward, the
best skill possible. Now one of the biggest concerns that I've heard and you may address it and
you may want to question me about it and that is that my wife works at a law firm that has claims
pending before this County. That's a concern that I addressed in December before even taking
office as an interim Corporation Counsel. I raised it with the deputies, I alerted all the deputies
to the concern that there may be prospective conflict, and I orally instructed them to please abide
by a policy that I will create and that is to separate and screen away from me any of those cases.
Now the office currently has and even before I walked in there had a screening policy to avoid
internal conflicts. My stepping in there is not going to be any new thing to the Department,
screening already exists internally, it's just adding one different component to it, and that is
screening cases that my wife has or her law firm by the way, not her, her law firm has currently
pending against this County. You heard earlier that from people who testified--and I truly
appreciate that--that, that I have a big family, a lot of kids. We don't talk about the particulars of
our workload and our cases at home. We don't have the time. Our schedule does not permit a lot
of conversation beyond which basketball practice, soccer practice, baseball practice, and games
that we're going to be at. All of that dictates how our world runs. Since I stepped into the
interim position, it's been a substantial change on my family life. My wife has shouldered a lot
of the burdens. I appreciate that. My responsibility to the County, I believe, is to be there at the
office responding to the needs of our deputies. Now I've had many discussions with First
Deputy Ed Kushi about how the office operated. I do not have any government experience, did
not, do not. What I bring to the table is this; I believe I have the capacity to get to know people,
to work within their personalities, to bring people to the table to discuss differences of opinion,
position, style, and approach. Mine is evenhanded, fair, reasonable. I've already started that
process. Some of the issues that are confronted with our office, I've been able to bring in
deputies from different components of our office, litigation branch versus documents review, and
agency branch. Been able to have them sit down and, and tell me from each aspect how would
they confront the issue in front of us which has been a good thing, it's an eye opening thing, not
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just for, for me but for the deputies that are sitting there. And I believe the strategy that I bring is
a team approach to push the envelope on the deputies and on their thought process, to bring to
the table input from each of 'em. And I think without knowing and having any personal
knowledge of how it operated in the past, I can tell you that the way I've done it so far has been
well received. I think the staff, clerical staff had concerns. I've reached out to the staff; I've
listened to what they had to say. There certainly needs to be changes made, but it should be
changes made that are fair to all involved that would keep the office operating at a high level.
One of the first things that I pitched after the first week being in there was civility, being able to
operate as a functioning law firm in a civil way. I would never ask our deputies to compromise
on advocacy, but being civil is important, being professional is important. I think that the group
that are there is a good bunch of people, they work hard. I believe they have excellent skills. I
think that there's a few changes that can be made in the way things are done, and I look forward
to bringing my view into that office. I think that the people that are there have a lot to say about
how the office should be run. I will be able to directly work with everyone there. That's pretty
clear to me. I will be able to work with Mr. Kushi who's been there a number of years, and the
way I see it, he is someone that will be integral in the discussions that, that we have about how
the office is managed and how the office is run. So, again, I'm humbled to be here against the
odds, and I remain here. I look forward to answering any questions you may have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Wong, for your opening comments to the Committee.
You touched on a variety of subject areas that I'm sure we'll delve in on a more detailed basis,
but we appreciate your candor and frankness with the Committee at this time. Ms. Baisa, any
questions for Mr. Wong?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Chair, thank you very much. And thank you, Mr. Wong, for being
here today, and thank you for your candid background. It was very interesting to hear. I have a
great deal of respect for somebody who comes from your background and is where you are, and
God knows where, where you'll go. But the 800 pound gorilla in the room I think I am into let's
deal with it. You know there's been discussion, there's been talk, there's been proposed
legislation about the idea that maybe we need to have separate attorneys taking care of the
Council as well as Administration. Can you share some of your thoughts on that with us?
MR. WONG: Well, I actually really look forward to that discussion about having that issue brought
forward. I currently believe that the process that, that is set up in the office is a fine process and
more than capable of handling representation and counseling for both the Administration and this
Council along with all the other boards and commissions. I believe that the process in place and
the, and the attorneys in place are skilled enough to be able to handle that. The professional,
rules of professional responsibility govern the way we operate, and that's to the core. That's
straight to our license and our ability to continue to provide reasonable, well founded counsel to
both...to all clients, and that includes the Administration and, and this Council. So I, although
I'm looking forward to that further discussion about this prospective separation, I believe
currently it's, it's being handled quite well.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for that answer. One of the other things that I
wanted to ask you about was your staff. How large is your staff?
MR. WONG: I think there's somewhere around 16 lawyers and two paralegals, and ten secretaries or
law, law technicians.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How does this compare to your experience?
MR. WONG: Well, in my most recent, immediate experience I was a sole practitioner, I had one
secretary working under me at one point, there was another attorney sharing office with me. But
if you back it up a little bit, when I got out of law school, my first job was working at the law
firm of Wong, Oshima, and Kondo. You may know Leighton Oshima married to
Congresswoman Mazie Hirono, that's where I started working, and, and in that law firm there
was approximately eight lawyers and ten support staff. I was merely an associate at that level. I
worked under, directly under Leighton Oshima doing workers comp, personal injury,
construction litigation defense where our law firm was hired and retained by insurance
companies to defend the interest of employers and different companies. Shortly after working
there, I moved over and worked with another law firm called Yempuku and Kugisaki. Some of
may know Roy Yempuku who previously worked here as one of the deputies in Corporation
Counsel years ago. While there, one of my responsibilities was to set up a part of their
department in workers comp insurance defense. So working with me and under my direct
supervision, I had two lawyers and three staff members. Now that law firm did not do, at the
time I entered it, the area of work comp defense. I was charged with the responsibility of
creating it, securing clients for it, overseeing it, and being able to create the process for it. We
did create the department, I did set it up, we did take on new clients, I did pursue and garner new
clients, insurance companies. Now for some of you who may not know, you know, getting an
insurance company as a client is not an easy thing to do. You need to be able to comply with
their billing requirements. You need to be able to show that you have the capacity to report in a
timely manner. You need to be able to show that you're able to evaluate the cases for, for dollar
amounts, and the ultimate goal for any insurance company and it should be consistent with the
County of Maui and that is to save money. That was my goal, I accomplished that. I then...we
also did, as part of that, different forms of litigation defense. I then moved to Maui and did not
have the opportunity to continue flying back and forth to Honolulu and then started my own
private practice which I did for about ten years.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'll defer for another round. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Wong, for being here. I
just...you mentioned several times that there needs to be changes, few changes can be made, you
know, and fair to all involved while continuing to have a high caliber, you know,
high...functioning at a high caliber. I just want some, maybe few examples --
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MR. WONG: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --of what that means.
MR. WONG: You may have heard Mr. Kim speak about the team approach. That's not a new concept
to team approach a case. I've already, in the short time that I've been there, had several meetings
with deputies on pressing topics that needed response. In one circumstance, it just happened just
the other day, a deputy came to me with a document that needed to be reviewed. Rather than
review it in isolation and in a silo I decided to call in various deputies that totaled seven. And the
discussion involved the review process of that document, the resolution of the issues before it,
and I did that for several reasons. One is there was a definition that needed clarification. Two, is
it involved a substantial amount of money. And I believe that having the deputies that are
litigating the case in the same room with the deputies that may be assisting the Council, with the
review and clarification on some definitions or even proposing clarification and rules, in the
same room while we're having the discussion could in fact impact the next set of cases that come
in. Lo and behold, the discussion I believe was fruitful and from it I think is...will translate into
a good result and prospective changes to or suggested changes to the ordinance that governs that
particular case. Now I'm trying to be very careful without revealing any information about the
facts and how we internally deal with problems. I don't think that having the specifics about the
cases aired out today is, is a good thing, and it's not appropriate. I also believe that change in the
approach may mean, in my mind, getting input from some of the attorneys that ordinarily would
not have been involved in the discussion or the process before I stepped into the office. I can tell
you that one deputy came in and wondered why, why she was there, and it only became, I
believe, aware...she only became aware of it after the full discussion was had, and I think it was
a good thing. And there's other examples that I can give you that that are very similar. It is a
team approach. I will take that with all the cases that are pending before the County, save the
cases that are presented by my, my wife's law firm which I will not be involved in. Now I, I did
create--just so you know--an internal policy on that screening which assigns the supervision of
those cases to First Deputy Kushi.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And also, you know, I, I thank you for the
powerful, inspiring life story that you shared with us, and, you know, you're definitely a family
man and ohana is very important to you. And you mentioned that you have skills to do the job
and you did a little background history of different law firms you've been involved with, and
they included workers comp, injury, things of that nature which is very different kind of to
overall arching, you know, duties of the Corp. Counsel. So I just wanted, I guess, a little bit
more insight to what you consider the skills to do the job.
MR. WONG: Well, to me I, I don't want to simplify it, this enormous process, but the most simplest
way I can approach it is being able to listen and problem solve. When you're involved in
litigated issues, when you're involved in administrative issues, you're talking about problem
solving and being able to hear all aspects of it and then be able to deduce the best possible
approach to it. You're not going to be able to run such a department unless you can listen, unless
you can hear where the difficulties are and unless you can make an effort to try to meet at least
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halfway with the people on the other side. So it's problem solving and the ability to, to really
listen and, and, and hear what the difficulties are.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That is all, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Before the Chair recognizes Mr. Couch, I shall
also remind the Committee that pursuant to 95-...92-5 of Hawaii Revised Statutes, if this
Committee deems it appropriate regarding the hiring and evaluation of this nominee and it is
required, that the Chair will be open to considerations of entering into executive session so that
we may discuss potentially confidential and private matters that is allowed by statute under
specific circumstances. So if that is something that you wish to move into, I would ask you call
for a recess, confer with the Chair before we make a consideration of executive session. But that
is a Committee's privilege and opportunity to exercise that option if it chooses to do so regarding
the nomination of Mr. Wong. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair Hokama. First of all, Mr. Wong, can I ask you a
favor for the, the audio guys downstairs that are copying, move that thing closer to your mouth.
There you go.
MR. WONG: Got it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I know they're down there playing with the dials. You
mentioned that your wife works for a law firm that has suits against the County. Do you happen
to know in the last four or eight years how many against the County? 'Cause we may be talking
about, if we talk about one in eight years then, you know, that's no big deal. If there's four in a
year then we might be...
MR. WONG: Actually, Council Member, I, I have no idea. I never did pay attention to the number of
claims that her office maintains and carries. I operated a separate practice. Rarely do we ever
speak about factual circumstances involving any cases, and when we do if we do, no names are
discussed, it's just, you know, plain fact patterns. And I would offer to you to ask Mr. Kushi that
question, because I have not monitored the number of cases that are pending from her office to
this. Mind you, if there's only one case it would still require in my mind the same system as
opposed to 40. You know I, I don't believe it's 40, but, you know, if it's even one that's enough
for me to, to believe that the system needs to be screened away from me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That would be interesting to find out if Mr. Kushi could do that just to
see if we're not getting the full services of Mr. Wong one time in four years or four times in a
year. I don't know if...
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will inform the Committee that there is two active cases pending before
the County regarding Mr. Wong's spouse's law firm.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. Mr. Wong, good morning.
MR. WONG: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Maybe you can just help; help me kind of walk through some of, some
of my concerns. And, you know, I'm going to go right to your comment that you virtually have
no government experience, and yet this particular body during, say, our Council meetings, for
example, you will be sitting right here and oftentimes we will turn to you for legal advice. So
there's, there's going to be times when your immediate advice to us will end up in some decision
that this body will take, and that for me at this time causes a little concern. Because if you are
not, you know, as familiar with municipal law, say...are you intending, one, to have the deputy
respond to municipal issues and concerns? Or are we going to have, as you say...because we
will not have, as you say, opportunities to sit and resolve or, or go through whatever stages you
go through to end up with some kind of problem solving need. So can you please, you know,
like clarify or, or just share some of your thoughts?
MR. WONG: Sure. I believe that when a client provides a question then the attorney should be skilled
enough to be able to respond to it. Now I'm not sure if there's a distinct difference between
municipal law and the, you know, the review of law in any circumstance. When I have clients
coming to me to ask me questions, it's my responsibility to know the answer. So when I sit there
in front of you and you ask me a question about a particular code or statute, I'm charged with
that responsibility to know the answer or to be able to direct you to the correct provision in the
law. So that's my job. By the time I'm sitting there, I believe I will be sufficiently enough aware
of where, where in the Code I would need to provide you direction on. It's not my job to make
the decision for you, it's your job to do that, you ask me the questions and I'll respond to it. I am
not an expert in every aspect of the law, I'm not, and I don't think any attorney can sit in that
position to say that they're an expert in every aspect of the law. The attorneys must be given
sufficient time to review the issue, sometimes to research it, to provide you with the best legal
advice. It doesn't matter which attorney's sitting there. That attorney must be able to research
and review the law, and I cannot tell you that if I'm sitting there that I'm going to give you an
off-the-cuff response based on inaccurate law. I would not want to do that. It's my responsibility
to know the law, but I'm not an expert in every aspect. And there will be times where I'm going
to have to tell you I'm sorry, but I need to look at it closer and I need to look at the way the
Supreme Court is looking at this review or other jurisdictions. And it may not be an answer that
you want at the time, but that's the one I'm going to have to give you from time to time. Mind
you, I haven't reviewed and looked at the way previous Administrations has, has dealt with it,
but I believe that in order for you to get a full and complete answer there will be times when
Corporation Counsel or a deputy will have to say I got to get back to you. And unfortunately
that's just the way it works with providing legal advice to a client. So I intend to sit in that chair
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upon confirmation by you. I do not intend to pass off my duties and responsibilities, but also at
the same time, I don't believe I'm going to be able to sit in that chair every single time. There
may be times and occasions where someone better equipped to handle the issue, because they
attended the hearings and/or they were presented with those issues before, that may better serve
you in the response.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. No. Thank you very, thank you very much. And let me go into
another area. You've had the opportunity of meeting with, with the current attorneys you already
have, so you're already aware that you not only provide services and advice to Administration,
you will be providing services and advice to this body, and you will also be providing services
and advice to the numerous boards and commissions that already exist in the County. Based on
the numbers of attorneys you have and the current staff, have you looked at how to alleviate the
stresses of spreading out too thinly the current number of bodies that exist in the Department?
MR. WONG: Yeah. It's a very good question. That is a discussion that Mr. Kushi and I have had since
I've stepped into that office. I, I certainly believe that some of our deputies...I mean we have
pretty skilled deputies there that are, are very familiar with their area of practice. And what
I've...what I hope to do is discuss with them their thoughts and provide...and get input directly
from them on what their boundaries are. Some may be able to...I may be able to push more and,
and I may be able to expand their responsibility role and some may not. It just depends on the
individual and the issues that they're confronted with. Currently I, I think, you know, in terms of
the budget we do have a vacancy. Currently, the issue of the Charter Commission is contained
within our budget. Although it's the flat budget there, there is an increase for Charter
Commission. I think that it will burden and strap, stress our staff a little bit, and I think that
adjustments have to be made. And, and those adjustments will be made in discussion again with
Mr. Kushi.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, so in that discussion, which is really interesting to me
because personally, I see a need to start consolidating all of our boards and commissions for
more effectiveness and efficiency, so if you've already had the discussion, is that a consideration
that'll probably come from the Corporation Counsel?
MR. WONG: Well I'm, I'm not certain about that, but certainly that's something that Mr. Kushi and I
need to discuss.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And last question, Mr. Chairman. As you already have been
progressing on the Department's budget, are you looking at the flat budget like Mr. Kim or are
you already looking at a need to, say, increase the number of staff to be more effective and
efficient in your delivery of services?
MR. WONG: Again it, it...primarily it's a flat budget, say for the Charter Commission and prospective
staffing for the Charter Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Mr. Wong, thank you for being here. And I do
appreciate your outline as far as your past is concerned. I think that's very heartwarming and I
think very important for us to understand the man if you understand his upbringing. I think that's
very important. The question I have for you is couple of quick questions and then I'll allow my
colleagues to go on. You've mentioned numerous times about the lack of government experience
and, you know, you've made that perfectly clear. However, I want to ask you, as far as your
knowledge of what your role will be in the Corporation Counsel's Office, what is it? What is
your primary role? What do you feel your primary role will be as this County's head
Corporation Counsel?
MR. WONG: To be the primary legal advisor to this Council, to the Administration, and to all the
boards and commissions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I think that's exactly what, what, what your job
entails. And may I ask you a question in the sense of your understanding of law and how it
operates, it's really taking what exists and interpreting for the question that is brought up in
regards to that ordinance, policy, procedure or whatever it might be. Am I correct?
MR. WONG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so you feel that even though you may not have the
governmental entity on the other side you have worked in enough areas that gives you the
primary leadership to help those under you make those kinds of interpretations and judgments?
MR. WONG: That's correct. I also believe that my viewpoint on, on some matters may be a little bit
different than the approach currently being taken or previously taken. And so I think being able
to present a different aspect to the same problem might cure some of the issues that are currently
pending in my office.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's, that's also good news. I mean a broader perspective
or a different approach sometimes is all that's necessary to make something complete or at least
move something on, yeah, so I, I thank you for that. The other part of your...this equation is not
only the litigations that are brought up to this County and I, and I'll leave that one aside, but the
amount of contractual reviews and scrutiny and this County like many other counties...but I
think in particular with the broad sense of what we do and the nonprofits and all the other entities
for which we work whether it's grants, whether it's direct donations, whether it's...whatever we
do we these various organizations, accountability. Do you feel that you're equipped with your
past with public service and the public sector especially the nonprofits, that you can read and,
and, and really have a broader perspective than what we've had with maybe the past group?
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MR. WONG: Well, like I said, I, I bring a different approach to things and a different set of eyes. I, I, I
agree that every issue can be handled the same old way or can be looked at a little bit differently.
Now examples I can give to you about my view of, of how things should happen is in one...well,
one area and that is to deal with communication gaps. I think that internally in our office, much
like some areas of government, there's a communication gap, and I see my role as being able to
fill those gaps and bring the people who need to be talking to each other to the same room and
the same table. I can tell you that in the short time that I've been there, I've suggested that
aspect to our Administration. We've been able to accomplish that on I think pretty complex
issues. But getting everyone in the same room at the same time, it's not a new concept, it just
hasn't been done, and I, I believe that that's one of the things that I want to be able to push
inclusive of review of all the contractual issues that come before the County and, and our office.
I believe that our deputies are skilled enough to be able to, to provide responsive service to this
organization and to the general public in its review of, of those contracts. I without hesitation tell
you that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I guess and the last thing I'll close, Mr. Chair, is would you
be in favor of having your attorneys have templates for various organizations that do what I call
the same type of service, repetition, if you want to use that term. So that, you know, every year
or every other year they're not trying to figure out how to do it, but, you know, you say hey, this
is what needs to be followed. For expediency purposes like we do in the business world, we
have forms, we have...so that we can move things along very quickly. And I think that's
something I've heard a lot from past dealings with Corporation Counsel. It's like it's never the
same answer or it's never the same procedure. So I guess is that one of your, your, your, your
takes on the Department? And will you look into that and making it more of a what I call a firm
template so that people can get the job done?
MR. WONG: Sure, absolutely. I... in that vein, not specifically on that topic, but in that vein I have
already spoken with the deputies within the office to determine whether or not internally we have
such a duplication process with not just within our County but with other departments and other
counties. I don't believe in reinventing the wheel every single time the same issue presents
itself, it should not be that. It...there should be the creation of such a system so that it's ease of
use, simple in the manner of application, and it, it should be able to be user friendly. I will look
into that specific area though and discuss that with our deputies and, and determine whether or
not that's something that functionally can be done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Wong, for your responses.
MR. WONG: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you so much for being here, Mr. Wong,
and making yourself available for County and government service.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: As I think you're aware, there are some levels of discomfort with
conflict with your wife's employment in a law firm that deals with County claims. Having
worked with lawyers before, I realize that these conflicts arise in a number of other situations.
Could you share with us some examples of other areas in which conflicts come up and how
they're dealt with?
MR. WONG: Well, do you want specific examples within the Office of Corporation Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no. I'm just saying conflicts between, you know, when you go
before a judge that you know or you're...
MR. WONG: Well sure, that's, that's, that's a great area. I can tell you that, you know, some may
perceive a conflict to exist if you appear before a judge that you're a good friend with. I can tell
you that I have a great friendship with, with the judges and, and one in particular. You know
Judge Joe Cardoza and I have been involved in many outside-of-the-law interactions, and I
consider him a good friend. But mind you he has the skill, the unbiased ability to review the law
and the facts and apply it despite the litigants and their counsel who appear before him, and that's
just the way it goes. I have appeared before him, he has not in every occasion agreed with me
and my view, but I accept it because he's the presiding judge. But after it's all said and done,
friendships continue. Some will question whether or not that's a conflict for the judge. I don't
think so. This community is small, and if you don't know people in this community you haven't
been here very long. I think friendships, family exists. I currently have I think a great set of
friends here. There will be circumstances where they have issues before my Department that
may pose a conflict But I believe that on a professional level, on an ethics level that you need
be...you need to be able to confront those issues despite your friendship and be able to provide,
in my version of representation, the best possible advice to my client. And it's the client's
decision to make and not mine So I, you know, conflicts come up all the time. It's how you
approach those conflicts and how you deal with them that separates, you know, the professional
conduct and the less than professional. I hope that answered your question.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes, it does. Thank you. Another question I have for you is I realize
that your, your time in office is quite short and you don't have a lot of government experience.
But could you share with us how your, how the guidance that you will be providing Maui County
may in some way or another be different from guidance provided by previous Corp. Counsels in
either style or substance?
MR. WONG: Well, I don't know too much about my predecessor. I met him for the first time the day
before the end of the year that I went up to meet with all the deputies. I can tell you that
certainly our personalities are different, our background is different. My approach to getting to
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know the persons involved and the personalities involved first, I think that I need to get to know
not just the attorneys but also the staff on a personal level. I need to be able to have a
conversation with them and to be accessible to the staff and the deputies. I don't know whether
or not my style is going to be that much of an improvement from the way it was before, but I can
tell you that my commitment to the office, my accessibility even beyond office hours, and my
willingness to incorporate what all the deputies say and to hear out what they have to say is a
little bit different. I, I've already gotten some response that, that I've done a few things that was
not done before. Now I'm not doing it for that comparison. I'm doing it because I believe that's
the approach that I need to take in team building with the attorneys and the staff. I didn't
question the, the deputies and the staff as to how it was done before. I just came in and said this
is what I believe I should be doing. And I kind of voiced that in my first meeting in December,
with the, with the deputies, suggesting that I will take a team approach, suggesting that I will
seek involvement from, from deputies that are not necessarily in litigation but have been put in
litigated matters or deputies that are not on the Council side that, that should have input. The
way I see it, if we can have our deputies well-rounded and do it in duplication no one absent
deputy will cause the organization to come to a halt. I believe there should be interchangeability
with the deputies and myself. I can tell you that when I walked into the office, there was a few
things that posed a gap that only a few people were in charge of that now there's a, there's a
disconnect. I don't want that. The budget, for instance, you know, that was handled by two
people. Unfortunately, there was nobody else that could pick it up, so we've assigned that to a
deputy and we'll have...what I want to create is a system so that when people leave if they do for
whatever reason that their work will not fall in a crack, that there will be coverage across the
board whether it's litigated issues or issues before this administrative body. So that's my mindset
to create a system so that there will always be coverage, it doesn't matter when it happens and
where it happens.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Last question I have for you is in your role, my
understanding is that you'll...you have a responsibility to be reactive to things that happen to the
County and also to be proactive in your advice to the Council and to the Administration. To what
degree will you be comfortable being proactive in stepping up and asking people to not to do
something and keeping us out of a jam as opposed to having to clean up the mess after we get
ourselves into a jam?
MR. WONG: That's a great question. I can tell you that I've already reacted to that, I, I think, in a
positive way. You know, in, in setting up the framework for the presentation to the Council
Members, I was asked whether or not we could have deputies involved in that process and I
agreed. Now my philosophy on that is I would rather educate than litigate. If we can educate
our people in advance--and that's not just limited to the Council or to the boards and
commissions, to every aspect of our government--if we can educate about roles, scope, making
sure that people do not misstep in advance of it then I believe on the backside in terms of having
to defend and/or litigate, it should be easier. Because the t's are already crossed, the i's are
already dotted. The person is already educated on what they can and cannot do or shouldn't do,
easier to defend. So I've already stepped into that. I've already made I think agreed to help
our people in that regard. I think that there's other changes that can be made from an educational
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standpoint in presentation of what our deputies are capable of doing and getting the entire office
to start conversing about what these roles and responsibilities are, and not just with, you know,
new Council Members but also with new boards and commissions. And I see that as an integral
role of the Corporation Counsel and its office.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTAN[LLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, there were very good
questions that were asked of you and, and the response that you gave are really excellent
responses. You know, I, I, I don't have questions for you, but, you know, in, in, in the time that
you were here as the Corporation Counsel in your capacity, you know, I've had opportunities to
work with you. And, you know, the answers that you gave the Members here this morning, you
know, those are things that I seen so far, and, and, you know, I really appreciate your candor in
providing us those comments. And, Chairman, you know, I can attest that Mr. Wong is already
doing the things that, you know, we, we...the questions that we ask of him. So I really
appreciate your, your comments. Thank you.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. The Chair is just going to ask a few questions
for, for today since it was...but I can tell you we will not finish today, Members, the Committee's
requirements. So, Mr. Wong, you were very candid with no government experience, and yet you
are willing to be the chief legal officer for the County of Maui. I'm sure you're well aware, like
any family that has siblings and you come from a family with lots of siblings, that it's not always
easy to have consensus. And so there are times when either the executive and the legislative
branch views the same issue, the same concern in the community differently, and at times, we are
on, as, as some would say, the media would say, opposing viewpoints. And in the past, the
County of Maui has ended up in court with one branch of government taking the other branch of
government to court. And you may be aware of some of the cases since it has gone to the
Supreme Court, and the Supreme Court has, I think in, in almost every occasion, prevailed the
Council's position. What is your philosophy or what can we expect of you as, as potentially our
chief legal officer regarding these types of disagreement between branches of the County's
government? And how do you see your role in this situation?
MR. WONG: That's a very good question. As defined in the Charter, I am the chief legal advisor for
both. There will be times as you described, disagreement, and in my mind, it is my
responsibility to provide the best legal advice to both. The decisions ultimately, based on that
advice, has to come from the client and that would be this body and/or the Administration.
Whether or not the decisions are identical based on the same advice, that's not up to me to
decide, it's up to the client to make that decision. It's never up to the lawyer. Lawyers can make
recommendations. Lawyers can provide guidance on what the law is according to their
interpretation and how it would be reviewed and viewed in court.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. WONG: But otherwise I see myself as being able to provide both clients, with the amount of
lawyers that we have in the office, able to provide both clients with adequate representation and
advice.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So let's take this a little further in a potential scenario, Mr. Wong. In this example,
let's say you give the, the Mayor advice or, or Mr. Mateo as our chief executive officer of the
legislative branch advice, and for whatever reasons that they believe is very...based on some
good circumstances, good information provided, they do not take your advice and we end up in a
legal situation, whether we're before a judge in Circuit Court, whether we in another type of
quasi-judicial environment. Do you still feel you are to fully defend and represent those officers
that chose not to take your advice?
MR. WONG: You know, when I've provided clients advice over the years, they don't always take the
advice. It's their prerogative. It would be your, your Council Member's prerogative to act on it.
You know, despite that I would still believe that it is my obligation to represent my client. You
know, you can, you can make a decision over the advice of counsel, right or wrong in the
application of law, but it's your decision, not mine And I will, and I believe that it's my
responsibility despite that to defend, because you're still my client. We may disagree on the
view of the law. Again, your prerogative as, as client to do that, and it may accomplish
something that, that you believe is in the better interest, and that's fine. Mine is to advise of what
the law provides and yours is the decision that I'd have to live with.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate that comment, Mr. Wong. Last question for today's session, it's
always historically has been when the branches of government of our government, our local
government, our County seem to be in conflict, history has shown that Corp. Counsel has always
taken the Administration or the Mayor's position against the Council. And so Council by
Charter, by authority is able to go and hire a special counsel to represent the Council in a legal
battle between...with the Administration. Do you see it always being that way? Or do you
seeing that the Corp. Counsel represents the County Counsel and then the Mayor would ask us to
authorize a special counsel for the Administration?
MR. WONG: Well, it's a very interesting question, and I appreciate it. I believe that currently, the
system that is in place, with some tweaking, can provide adequate representation to both. Now
in order to, to deal with the issue of special counsel, I mean I, I looked at the cases that are
pending before our office that have special counsel, and some of which I don't, you know, I
question whether or not that's a necessity, but it's there and, and we just need to, to deal with it. I
think that our deputies should be capable of handling those things I don't believe that one body
trumps the other. I don't believe that one should give it...be given more deference than the other.
Mind you, I am humbled by the nomination by the Administration, by our Mayor, but I, I
certainly realize and understand the significance of this confirmation process. People have, have
also posed to me how, how am I going to serve two masters? I, I don't see it that way. I see it as
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one compelling purpose, and that is the public purpose that not just this body serves but also the
Administration serves. So with that same concept, if we're heading in the same direction all
serving the same public entity, how can we be so entrenched in our positions that we need to hire
outside counsel? I believe that therein is a very, very basic premise that I spoke about earlier, a
communication gap, and being able to communicate and speak to each other in the same room, I
mean, is certainly the best place to start. Absent that, the inability to, to convey thoughts in a
civil, professional manner and it starts to digress into litigation then I'd be hard pressed to make
a decision on which one will have to hire a special counsel. I hope I'm not confronted with that
circumstance, but mind you, if and when it does happen and I hope it does not, it won't be a
decision that I make in a vacuum and in a silo. It's going to be a decision made, made based on
full input from just about every deputy in the office along with consultation of this body and the
Administration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate your candor, Mr. Wong, and while we all can wish for the same thing,
history has shown we've gone to court more than once. So, Members, we will not complete the
Committee's responsibility, as your Chair sees, regarding the confirmation process, regarding the
nominations of Mr. Kim for Prosecuting Attorney as well as the appointment of Mr. Wong for
Corporation Counsel. The Chair has already mentioned that it is his intent to schedule at the first
regular meeting of the Committee on February 2 nd at 9:00 a.m., to continue its responsibilities in
the due diligence that is required by Charter for these positions. And so with no objections, the
Chair will defer Item 14.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: RC, GCB, JP).
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong, we thank you for your presence and patience this morning, and we look
forward to our next meeting so we can complete the responsibilities and render a
recommendation to the full Council.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, this meeting is adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 12:13 p.m.
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